WESTFIELD TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING COMMISSIONERS REGULAR MEETING

SITE PLAN REVIEW-CLOVERLEAF H.S. ATHLETIC FIELDS/PARKING LOT 

AUGUST 12, 2008

Chairperson Kemp called the regular meeting of the Westfield Township Board of Zoning Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m.  Board members Sturdevant, Miller, Anderson, Brewer and Kemp were in attendance. (See attendance sheet for complete attendance). 

Approval of Minutes

Mr. Anderson made a motion to approve the minutes from the Commission’s July 8, 2008 meeting as written. It was second by Ms. Sturdevant. 

ROLL CALL-Anderson-yes, Sturdevant-yes, Miller-yes, Brewer-yes, Kemp-yes

Mr. Miller made a motion to approve the minutes from the Commission’s July 24, 2008 meeting as written. It was second by Mr. Anderson. 

ROLL CALL-Miller-yes, Anderson-yes, Sturdevant-yes, Brewer-yes, Kemp-yes.

NEW BUSINESS

SITE PLAN REVIEW-CLOVERLEAF H.S. ATHLETIC FIELDS/PARKING LOT 

Mr. Daryl Kubilis, Superintendent of Cloverleaf High School and Mr. Craig Walkup Athletic Director addressed the Commission. Mr. Kubilis explained that Mr. Randy Wilson who filled out the initial paperwork and was responsible for overseeing the process has taken ill and may not be able to retain his position at the school. Mr. Kubilis stated that Mr. Walkup would now be overseeing this project.

Mr. Walkup stated the School is in the process of developing athletic fields across the street, which will consist of a practice field for the students and a new girl’s softball field. In conjunction with these fields they would also like to build a new parking lot which will consist of 82 spaces. Mr. Walkup stated that the parking lot was too close to the road right of way and they would be seeking a variance this evening. Chair Kemp stated that the variance would be heard by the BZA after the Zoning Commission reviewed the site plan. 

Secretary Ferencz briefly explained the procedure which would be site plan approval by the Commission (if that is what the Commission decides) conditional upon the variance request be granted by the BZA. The BZA would hear the variance request and vote to grant or deny the variance. If the variance is denied then the school would need to come 
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back before the Zoning Commission with a new site plan showing compliance with the zoning code. 

Chair Kemp asked what the setbacks were from the property line? Mr. Walkup stated the proposed parking lot was approximately 50 ft. from the road right of way. He did not know the other setback measurements from the property line. Mr. Walkup stated at the northwest corner of the property beyond the parking lot is the area where they wanted to put in the girl’s softball field. 

Again Chair Kemp asked what the setback was to the rear property line? Mr. Schmidt interjected over 1,000 ft. She stated she asked because they are not indicated on the site plan. Chair Kemp then asked if they would be putting up any lights. Mr. Walkup stated the plans right now did not call for any lights. At the girls field they would be putting in a dugout and a backstop. 

Mr. Anderson asked if there would be a fence on the back end of the softball field? Mr. Walkup answered yes, there would be a fence on the south end of the softball fields and on the east side of the parking lot there will be pine trees planted as indicated on the site plan. 

Ms. Sturdevant asked what the height of the fence would be at the back location of the property? Mr. Walkup stated he did not know what the backstop height is (he guessed 20 ft.) but it would drop down to a 4-5 ft. fence around the field. The entire softball area will be enclosed with a fence that he believed would be 5 ft. in height. Mr. Miller asked if there would be a fence around the parking lot. Mr. Walkup stated no; there would be a fence between the softball field and the parking lot. 

Chair Kemp stated there appeared to be some discrepancies with the drawings the Commission received and the drawing presented by the school this evening. On the drawings the Commission has it shows 82 parking spaces yet on the drawing presented this evening it shows 107 parking spaces. Mr. Walkup stated originally 107 spaces were depicted as the number of parking spaces but it has since been reduced to 82 spaces as a result of the number of handicapped parking spaces and the angled parking they would be going with, which was still within the zoning requirement. 

Mr. Miller asked if the school was only going to do the angled parking in the center of the lot? Mr. Walkup stated that was correct. Mr. Kubilis stated another reason for the change in the number of parking spaces was the parking space size requirements of the Township. 

Ms. Sturdevant stated the site plan showed for the future construction of the dugouts and backstops. What is the time frame for those projects? Mr. Walkup answered they hoped to have them completed at this time next year. 
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Mr. Miller asked about the drainage. Mr. Walkup stated there is a natural ravine behind the softball fields. When the school put in the new tennis courts there was a retention system put in as well. In between the practice field and the softball field there is a swale and a retention system which carries that water to the big ravine that is farther back on the property.  

Mr. Miller then asked about lighting. Mr. Walkup stated there are no plans for lighting at this time but if they did decide to add lighting he knew he would have to come back before the Township for approval. Mr. Miller also asked why there were no angled parking spaces on the sides of the parking lot as the angled parking in the center is hard to turn into and get out of. Mr. Miller stated he was also concerned where the parking lot was to be located in relation to the proposed girls softball fields and potential of a car being hit by a ball. It appeared to be facing the wrong direction. Mr. Walkup stated they thought about that as well. He added that they were thinking about the time of day the girls play in relation to where the sun would be in sky. For 4 o’clock start time this appears to be the best direction for the sun to least affect the girls. 

Chair Kemp asked about the location of the fence. Mr. Walkup stated it would be around the whole perimeter of the softball field behind the dugout. Mr. Miller stated some of the items on the worksheet for a site plan review were not indicated on the site plan drawing. There is no fence or waste storage structure shown. Also the plan seems to be sparse in landscaping. Mr. Walkup responded that once they get this project finished they would dress it up a bit. He added they definitely wanted trees on the East Side of the parking area. The whole north side of the property is a wooded area. Mr. Walkup stated they did not want trees around the practice area but there would be some in the parking area.  

Chair Kemp asked if there would be any signage? Mr. Walkup stated that has not been determined at this time. Mr. Anderson asked if there would be a scoreboard. Mr. Walkup stated yes they would have a scoreboard at some point in the outfield but that it is not something they plan to do at this time. 

Chair Kemp asked if there would be a sound system? Mr. Walkup responded there were no plans for one. He added the school only has a sound system in the stadium. Chair Kemp asked about trash receptacles. Mr. Walker stated that around all the athletic fields there are trash barrels which the maintenance department manages so there would be no dumpster or dumpster enclosure. 

Mr. Miller asked if the would be putting in any restroom facilities. Mr. Walkup again stated not at this time. He stated that currently they use a portajohn service. Mr. Miller stated personally he would like so see more of the “final plan” as proposed. Mr. Walkup stated the items discussed may or may not happen. Mr. Miller stated he would still like to see a “concept” plan for the other amenities that might be added in the future. Mr. Walkup stated that if they do put in a sound system it would be located where the girl’s 
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softball field is currently. It would not need to be a big system as not many attend those games.

Chair Kemp stated that a site plan review is to show the setbacks to each property line even if in this case it is over 1,000 ft. Mr. Kuzilis stated that Mr. Wilson was handling this project and submittal but unfortunately due to his illness, there has been no transition between Mr. Wilson and the interim maintenance supervisor. Mr. Kubilis assured the Board that he would make sure those items the Commission requested are submitted to the Township. Chair Kemp stated that the Board could approve the field and parking lot, but could not approve lighting, a sign or a sound system as it was not presented on the plan. She added in order to receive approval for those items the school would need to come back and apply. Mr. Walkup stated at this time they would just like to finish the practice area and get the softball field moving ahead. Any other additions would be brought back before the Township for approval. 
Trustee Likley stated the school owns quite a bit of property. They own the farmhouse and barn to the east of the practice field and a considerable amount of land behind it so there would not be an issue of them being too close to the property line. Chair Kemp stated it would be nice to know where the property lines were in terms of the setbacks and therefore any future amenities could at least be “drawn in.” Trustee Likely stated that the amenities could be addressed at a future date but would like to see the fence location and height designated on the site plan as well as dimension of the south setback of the parking lot in terms of the road right of way so the BZA will have a clear understanding of what will be requested before them.  Trustee Likley continued that any future expansions would be an amendment to the site plan.  

Mr. Miller asked the applicants, with so much land in the back, why is a variance even being requested? Mr. Walkup stated they could not go any further north because of the ravine. Chair Kemp stated the fence location and height needed to be marked on the site plan. Mr. Walkup stated he did not know the height but it would be the same as the fence around the existing baseball fields. He added that the fence would be chain link, and around the backstops the height is probably 20 ft. and then it would go down to 4-5 ft. around the perimeter of the field. 

Ms. Sturdevant asked about the plans for the dugouts. Mr. Walkup stated they would sit at the first and third baseline. Chair Kemp asked if the dugouts were part of this site plan. Mr. Walkup stated they were on a plan he submitted to the Zoning Inspector a while ago. Ms. Sturdevant stated the site plan read, “Future construction of two dugouts for the girl’s softball field.” Chair Kemp stated the dugouts needed to be depicted on the site plan and added that if the scoreboard was not part of this site plan, when the school chose to move forward they would have to come back before the Township for approval. 

Ms. Sturdevant stated she did not feel comfortable approving a site plan with so much missing information on it. She added that anything the school has planned to do within 
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the year should be depicted on the site plan. Mr. Walkup stated that back in May, he gave the Zoning Inspector a hand drawing showing the location of the dugouts. Ms. Sturdevant stated the Commission would also need to know the height and size of the dugouts as well as the materials they will be constructed out of. Mr. Walkup asked if that could be done when they came back for future approval as all he wanted to do now was get the site ready this fall or next spring. He added that they could measure those items listed and come back to the Township for approval. 

Trustee Likley stated the purpose of the site plan is to make sure it is in compliance with the Zoning Resolution. The location of the dugouts should not be an issue as to the setbacks. The scoreboard may be a concern as to the height and location. The baseball fields as proposed meet the setback requirements. The fencing, concession stands, restrooms etc. can be determined a future site plan. There is no charge to the school for a site plan review. Mr. Walkup reiterated that all they wanted to do now is complete the grading of the site. There would not be anything placed on the property until the School comes back for another site plan review.

Trustee Likley asked if they met with Medina County Soil and Water about the retention basin, as he knew it had been changed. Trustee Likley also asked if there was a new retention basin or is the water all being diverted to the ravine? Mr. Walkup stated they have met all the requirements of Medina County Soil and Water. Trustee Likley suggested that information be part of this record. Trustee Likley asked if they received a permit to which Mr. Walkup stated he did not know if they have it. Secretary Ferencz stated she had letter from Medina County Soil and Water. 

Mr. Kubilis stated that they have a non-profit organization helping out with this project as they have done on other projects for the school in the past. He added that for the school to be allowed to get the site prepared, and come back for future approval would be good for them.

There was then questions about the width of the proposed driveway per Section 506 C of the Zoning Resolution. Under this section of the code it states, “Access ways shall be no more than 30 ft. in width at the right of way line, except that access ways primarily for truck use shall be no more than 80 ft. in width at the right of way line.” The site plan shows a 36-ft. width. Mr. Miller stated he realized the larger width was probably to accommodate school buses in the future. The access width is 36 ft. currently plus it blooms out at the 50-ft. radius at the right of way line. Even with that said, Mr. Miller stated he understood that the school needed that larger width to accommodate cars/school buses etc. in the future. 

Trustee Likley asked Mr. Kuzilis if he received a culvert permit from the County. Mr. Kubilis stated he did not know. He added that in order to put a driveway in, the school would need to get a culvert permit from the County. Mr. Kubilis stated he doubted they would park school buses in that lot for a softball game, that they would park them at the 
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high school. Chair Kemp stated it appears the entrance to the park lot is only 24 ft., and one would probably have a hard time getting school buses in the parking lot. Trustee Likley asked about the parking lot construction material. Chair Kemp stated on the site plan application it stated chip and seal if acceptable and if not asphalt.   

Ms. Sturdevant questioned if the Commission could approve the site plan this evening without knowing if a culvert permit had been obtained. Chair Kemp stated the Commission could approve the site plan subject to the school obtaining a culvert permit. Chair Kemp stated regarding the driveway width, if the school wanted to go with 36 ft. they would need to obtain a variance. 

Secretary Ferencz stated that there seemed to be a lot if information lacking on the site plan and asked the Commission to seriously think if they want to move forward with the approval of the site plan. Also, the variance that would need to be obtained for the driveway width would need to be done at a future date as it was not advertised this evening for the BZA hearing. 
Mr. Schmidt suggested the school change the driveway width on their site plan to 30 ft. to be in compliance with the code. Mr. Walkup agreed. Mr. Miller stated for the record that the driveway width could not exceed 30 ft. per Section 506 C. of the Zoning Resolution.

Mr. Kubilis apologized to the Commission for being in this situation and added that the interim director had considerable experience and he would get him on board with this project. He continued that he thought that he and Mr. Walkup were just before the Township this evening to address the variance otherwise he would have tried to gather all the information the Commission has itemized this evening. 

Mr. Miller stated he agreed with Ms. Sturdevant that he did not believe the Commission could approve the site plan as presented with all the missing information as well as the culvert permit. Mr. Kubilis asked what he would have to do to just be able to continue with the grading to the site prepared. Mr. Schmidt interjected right now there were no structures on the site just dirt. Chair Kemp stated the Commission could approve portions of the site plan for the school to get started. Trustee Likley stated the Commission could approve the site plan in phases. Chair Kemp stated the Commission could approve the parking area conditionally upon the BZA granting a variance for the distance from the right of way in terms of the parking area. 
Ms. Sturdevant made a motion to approve the site plan for the school for the width of the driveway to be changed from 36 to 30 ft. as modified and agreed to by the Commission and the applicant and the rest of the site for grading purposes only subject to BZA variance approval on parking lot setback. It was second by Mr. Miller.

ROLL CALL-Sturdevant-yes, Miller-yes, Anderson-yes, Brewer-yes, Kemp-yes. 
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MISC.

Mr. Tom Karris from the Medina County Pros. Office addressed the Commission. He handed out the latest draft of the Declarations and Covenants for the Kratzer property map amendment that Mr. Stan Scheetz and Mr. Thorne have worked on. The Commission decided to hold a work session on these Declarations and Covenants with the County Pros. Office and the agent for the applicant, Mr. Stan Scheetz on August 26, 2008 at 7:30 p.m.  

Having no further business before the Commission, Mr. Miller made a motion to adjourn. It was second by Mr. Anderson. All members were in favor. The meeting was officially adjourned at 9:25 p.m. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Kim Ferencz, Zoning Secretary
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Jill Kemp, Chairperson
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